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ADVISORY COUNCIL OF FACULTY 

         Approved Minutes of July 20, 2011 

    Summer Retreat—Planning Session

        Location:  Pipestem Resort State Park, Faulconer Room—McKeever Lodge 

	
	  STATUS
	
	
	MEMBER
	            INSTITUTION
	School

	1
	Present
	
	
	Betty Dennison 
	Mountwest CTC                                       

	2
	Present
	
	
	Mike Lilly
	Bluefield State College

	3
	Present
	
	
	Deidre Morrison, Vice Chair
	Blue Ridge CTC  

	4
	Present
	
	
	Mike Ditchen
	Bridgemont CTC

	5
	
	
	Regrets
	Jack Sheffler
	Concord University

	6
	
	
	Regrets
	Jill Landis
	Eastern  WV CTC

	7
	Present
	
	
	Sue Kelley
	Fairmont State University

	8
	Present
	
	
	Paul Peck, Secretary
	Glenville State College

	9
	
	
	Regrets
	Craig Spaniol
	Kanawha Valley CTC

	10
	Present
	
	
	Karen McNealy
	Marshall University

	11
	Present
	
	
	Lucie Refsland
	New River CTC

	12
	Present
	
	
	Nancy Lawler
	Pierpont CTC

	13
	Present
	
	
	Jim Hoey
	Potomac State College of WVU

	14
	Present
	
	
	Sylvia Shurbutt,

Legislative Advisory Coordinator
	Shepherd University  

	15
	Present
	
	
	Charles Puckett
	Southern WV CTC

	16
	Present
	
	
	Erik Root, Chair
	West Liberty University

	17
	Present
	
	
	Mark Goldstein
	WV Northern Community College

	18
	Present
	
	
	Dave Brown
	WV School of Osteopathic Medicine

	19
	
	
	Regrets
	Rich Ford
	WV State University

	20
	Present
	
	
	Roy Nutter
	West Virginia University

	21
	Present
	
	
	Louis Roy
	WVU at Parkersburg

	22
	Present
	
	
	John David
	WVU Institute of Technology

	23
	
	
	Regrets
	John Linton
	WVU School of Medicine

	
	GUESTS
	
	
	
	

	1
	Present
	
	
	Dr. Kathy Butler
	HEPC

	2
	Present
	
	
	Lesley Cottrell
	WVU, 

Faculty Senate President

	3
	Present
	
	
	Robert Gall
	West Liberty University, 

Faculty Senate President

	4
	Present
	
	
	David O’Dell
	Glenville State College, 

Faculty Senate President

	5
	Present
	
	
	Chancellor Brian Noland
	HEPC

	6
	Present
	
	
	Chancellor James Skidmore
	CTCS


Call to Order—Erik Root
Erik Root convened the session at 9:00 a. m.  Roll was taken and a quorum was established.

Finalize ACF Issues for 2011-12—Sylvia Shurbutt

Sylvia Shurbutt was recognized to lead the discussion of the ACF Issues for 2011-12.   Before discussing the draft of the issues, Sylvia discussed the ACF’s guidelines entitled “Dos and Don’ts for Council Members.”  She put special emphasis on putting the ACF web site address below our title as ACF representative in our e-mails to faculty colleagues and on giving a report on the ACF’s activities to our boards of governors. She was to send a copy of this to the ACF after the meeting.

There was then a brief discussion of the calendar for this year’s ACF meetings.  Erik Root concluded this discussion by saying that the ACF will discuss further via email and meeting dates will then be set.

Sylvia then projected the first draft of “West Virginia Advisory Council of Faculty 2011-12 Issues.”  Sylvia’s draft had “Time for a Better Future” as its theme.  Betty Dennison suggested “Moving West Virginia Forward” as a theme which would fit sequentially with our previous year’s theme.   Her suggestion was accepted.   
Chancellor Noland arrived at 9:30 a. m.  The issues discussion continued for some time after his arrival.

In connection with “promoting shared governance” and “increasing the number of tenured faculty”, Robert Gall, West Liberty University Faculty Senate President, asked what could be done if local administrators did not respect the role of faculty in governance.  Mike Ditchen suggested adding a separate bulleted item concerning long-term contracts for faculty at the community and technical colleges.  This was done in the section “For HEPC and CTC Councils.”
One of the proposed issues called for “advocating for institutional support and release time for faculty to serve on the ACF.”  Chancellor Noland said that he would discuss release time for ACF members at the next Council of Presidents meeting.
Several comments were made concerning the need to address sick leave for faculty.  Mike Ditchen said that our sick leave for faculty issue should appear in the section “For HEPC and CTC Councils.”   Chancellor Noland commented that the “documentation of effort” made this a difficult matter to address in policy and suggested that existing collegial arrangements might be more to faculty advantage.   Later, Mike commented that collegial coverage has not proven adequate to cover catastrophic situations.  Dave Brown supported Mike’s observations.   Chancellor Noland acknowledged that they had made a good point.
In response to a question, Chancellor Noland told us that average faculty compensation at most schools is not near the peer averages.

Sylvia Shurbutt promised to revise the draft based upon the comments received and then to circulate it to the ACF via the ACF Listserv.  Comments should be received by late August or early September with a goal of having final approval of the issues by October.
Chancellor Noland

At 10:03, Erik Root recognized Chancellor Noland for his scheduled participation in the session.

The Chancellor first stressed how fortunate the current financial position in West Virginia public higher education is compared to that in almost all other states.  He cited, among other examples, a 50% reduction scheduled for the base budget in Pennsylvania’s public higher education system.   Only West Virginia and North Dakota had budgeted increases in four major areas of expenditure in their public higher education systems for the coming fiscal year.  As a result of this situation, he saw West Virginia as having an opportunity for some forward looking policy opportunities.

Dr. Noland told us that he believes that policy issues and initiatives related to college completion will dominate discussions in higher education for the next couple of decades.  He noted that HEPC currently has a major grant pending to deal with college completion.  He noted the work of several foundations in promoting college completion agendas and stressed the following ideas which have often been recommended—mandatory attendance, fewer curricular offerings and choices, and tighter structuring and sequencing of curricula.  However, he also commented that “completion ideas that work in West Virginia will come from faculty.”  He cited a study by a Georgetown University economist that indicates that West Virginia will need to produce 20,000 more graduates than are currently projected by the year 2018 in order to maintain its current economic position.
The Chancellor then looked at the increased competition which public higher education faces from private for-profit colleges.  He mentioned as one model Rio Saluda Community College which serves 60,000 students with 24 tenured faculty and 1,600 adjunct faculty.    Rio Saluda starts a new semester every Monday and every class “makes.”   He also mentioned information received from one for-profit college administrator in West Virginia who indicated that his school has a 7% margin on its on-campus classes, a 15 % margin on its off-campus classes, and a 70% margin on its online classes.  One dark side in this situation is that many of the for-profit institutions are not producing good results.  He cited one for-profit college for which the graduation rate is 12%, the student loan default rate is 42%, and the average graduate is $35,000 in debt.  He also mentioned some dismal results at Mountain State University and referred the ACF members to a letter from the Higher Learning Commission to Mountain State University which can be found at the NCA-HLC website.  Later, however, he noted that public higher education’s “high ground” in the area of student success “is not that high.”  He challenged the ACF to consider how we can better serve adult learners and to consider how we deliver appropriate academic services in a more convenient manner.  He also asked the help of the ACF in the legislative rule-making process which will establish rules for increased HEPC oversight of private and for-profit colleges in West Virginia. 
With the exception of the process for academic program approval, Dr. Noland did not see many divisive policy issues at this time.  He thought that base building budget requests could be considered and hoped that a unity agenda for higher education could be developed with support from the Council of Presidents, ACCE, and the ACF.  He thinks that increases in need based aid will be required in part due to troubling trends in federal financial aid for students.  He also thinks that a systemic funding formula, deferred maintenance, and academic issues such as retention, graduation, transfer, and time to degree will be major topics for policy development.
In response to questions he noted that the colleges can now implement 5% fee increases without HEPC approval.  Caps on tuition waivers were also removed by recent legislation. He noted that legislative provisions relating to operating flexibilities are still being implemented.  He anticipated that by sometime in 2012 the other institutions will have the same operating flexibilities currently enjoyed by WVU and Marshall.  He believes that progress is being made in the performance of the boards of governors at the various schools although he said that there had been some “bumps in the road” in that process.  He said, however, that in those situations it was the faculty who were “stabilizing forces of reason.”  He believes that a good cadre of board members is being assembled at most schools and observed that getting them to understand shared governance was a challenge.  He gave us some examples of policy and practice rigidity in Pennsylvania which inhibits that system from responding to its budgetary challenges.
John David commented about the 4% graduation rate at Mountain State University and asked Dr. Noland about congressional earmarks which had been received by some for-profit and some non-profit, non-public colleges such as Mountain State University.  In response to a question from Sue Kelley, the Chancellor told us that graduation rates and loan default rates for the state colleges can be found at the HEPC web site.  Mike Lilly said that he anticipates a “flood” of students coming from Mountain State University to Bluefield State College.  He asked how we should advise them.  In particular there are 570 pre-nursing students at Mountain State University whose program is currently in limbo.  How do the public colleges communicate with these students and what do we have to offer them?   The Chancellor mentioned the RBA Today program as a possibility for some of these students and as a model for advertising educational opportunities.   Louis Roy asked why the HLC doesn’t crack down harder on the schools with poor student outcomes.  Dr. Noland observed that HLC would have to apply the same standards to public higher education.  It was noted that HLC is moving toward a more data driven accreditation process and that HLC itself is under scrutiny as being fairly lax as compared to other regional bodies such as SACS.

Sylvia Shurbutt asked about the implementation of the Common Core Standards in public higher education.  Kathy Butler provided a response.  The new standards are being implemented in a five year roll-in process.  
Chancellor Skidmore

At 11:00 a. m. Erik Root recognized Chancellor Skidmore for his scheduled participation in the session.

The Chancellor asked for ACF questions or concerns.  He was asked about his office’s responsibilities in connection with monitoring non-public providers of community and technical education.  He said that his office issues permits to many for-profit and proprietary schools.  Permits are also issued to several trade schools and business schools whose students are not eligible for federal financial aid.  He noted that the only real power over these schools is the “death penalty”—withdrawal of their permit.  His office does investigate student complaints against these schools and makes recommendations.  He mentioned one significant refund to students but also noted that some recommendations might lead to lengthy litigation before the students receive relief.
He then distributed copies of “Meeting the Challenge”, the new master plan for the Community and Technical College System of West Virginia (CTCS).  He discussed briefly the priorities of the plan which are to produce more graduates, to promote strong employer partnerships, to serve more adults, and resource development.  He mentioned that compacts from the community and technical colleges are being reviewed.  He is looking for examples of innovation.  He mentioned two initiatives—one looking at ways to increase the student financial aid participation rate in the CTCS and the other looking at developmental education.
Betty Dennison asked if any ACF members were serving on the Developmental Education Task Force.  Deidre Morrison indicated that she was serving on that task force.  

The Chancellor distributed copies of “Report to the West Virginia Advisory Council of Faculty:  Developmental Education Task Force Update” dated July 20, 2011.  He pointed out information on time to degree and graduation rates on page 2 of the report.  He discussed student outcomes on page 4 of the report and the graph on page 5 showing percentage of successful degree completers by initial enrollment status.  He then stressed the flow chart on page 8 of the report which shows the completion patterns of students based on their initial math course enrollment.  Among other information, the chart shows that 28% of the CTCS students who took a college level math course in their first semester earned a certificate or degree within 6 years; about 10.7% of these completers failed their first college level math course; and about 7.3% of those who failed their initial college level math course went on to be completers within six years.  By comparison, the chart also shows that 11% of the CTCS students who took a developmental level math course in their first semester earned a certificate or degree within 6 years; about 9.1% of these completers failed their first developmental math course; and about 2.4% of those who failed their initial developmental level math course went on to be completers within six years.  [Data on page 4 of the report indicates that 51% of students in the 2004 cohort were enrolled in a developmental math course in their first semester.]  Chancellor Skidmore indicated that the charge to the Developmental Education Task force is to “turn developmental education on its ear.”  The task force has subcommittees looking at delivery, innovation, policies, data, best practices, and learner outcomes.   Kathy Butler was asked for more information on the work of the task force.  She noted that all syllabi from developmental classes in the CTCS have been collected and reviewed.  Common outcomes for the developmental courses have been identified.  The task force wants to have recommendations ready for spring 2012.  She expressed enthusiasm for modular approaches.  The Chancellor mentioned Blue Ridge CTC’s “summer boot camp” as an approach which had had some success.  Kathy also mentioned public education initiatives.  All high school seniors will now be required to have a math class.  A 12th grade course entitled Transitions Math is being developed to address students with weaknesses in mathematics.  It is hoped that this course work will enable more students to be ready to start with a college level mathematics course when they begin their college work. Students will be tested at the end of high school with examinations based upon the Common Core Standards.   The results from this examination could place them in college level mathematics courses.  The State Department of Education plans to implement similar approaches in 12th grade English next year.

Dave Brown applauded this direction being taken by the State Department of Education.

The Chancellor next discussed the implementation of a system of data exchange between public schools and higher education.

Mike Ditchen asked the Chancellor about what he could do to increase the number of long-term contracts in CTCS schools. The Chancellor said that he could discuss this topic with presidents but he did not see it as something which the CTCS could mandate.  He was also asked about changing code or policy regarding the percentage of tenured faculty at CTCS schools.  The Chancellor did not think that the CTCS would want to lose the flexibility provided by existing code.  He said that he saw value in having a core of tenured faculty but that he also saw the value in having flexibility in the community and technical colleges.
Betty Dennison asked the Chancellor about the issue of institutional support and release time for CTCS faculty to serve on the ACF.  He asked Betty to send him an email discussing what the ACF is proposing.

Adjournment

Erik Root thanked Betty Dennison for her service as ACF Chairperson.  He said that dates for our 2011-12 ACF meeting s would be circulated in August.  He encouraged the ACF members to review and comment on the draft of ACF issues which Sylvia Shurbutt was to circulate.  He also asked us to consider our plans for interviewing the gubernatorial candidates.  He reminded us of the post-retreat luncheon and then, with the consent of the ACF, adjourned the session at 11:50 a. m.

Respectfully submitted,

Paul Peck

Secretary of the Advisory Council of Faculty
Approved Minutes of ACF Retreat 
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